
institutions on Wall Street and many 
nonbank lenders, community banks 
are meeting the credit needs of their 
borrowers in communities every 
day. Despite talk of a potential credit 
crunch, the truth is we are open for 
business and have money to loan. 

Gary J. Walter, president
The Bank, Oberlin

Bin Laden remains
a threat to world peace

Millions of Muslims around the world want 
only to live in peace and enjoy the prosper-
ity modern times and Western thinking have 
brought. Most believe we are all children of 
Abraham and followers of the great western 
religions are all People of the Book, whatever 
version they read.

There is no reason we should not all live in 
peace and worship as we please, other than the 
demented thoughts of a few radicals. History 
will judge them harshly.

As for Bin Laden today, he is a prop, a 
shadow of his former self. They stick him up 
before the camera, beard dyed, makeup ap-
plied, and he talks to his followers, taunting 
America.

We should blow him to Kingdom Come, and 
probably would except for the trouble it would 
cause our allies in Pakistan.

In the end, it probably makes little difference 
whether we kill Bin Laden or he simply fades 
away. Among the radical fringe, he’ll assume 
the status of a saint either way, a figure leading 
a revolution of true believers.

While we cannot afford to ignore his threat, 
because this wasp does sting, there’s little 
chance he and his kind will prevail. The world 
cannot allow it, and history suggests such 
movements eventually fade, always to be re-
placed by another threat to life and liberty.

The history of man shows a long upward 
climb to a higher civilization, but the road 
often has its dips and turns. Bin Laden’s move-
ment is but one of those.

Whether it passes in a decade or two or, like 
the Dark Ages, takes a couple of centuries, 
may depend on the response of the civilized 
world. We’re supposedly part of that. 

— Steve Haynes

Like a cobra rising to strike out of the grass, 
but just out of reach, Osama bin Laden pops 
up again, issuing a video challenge to the West 
on the anniversary of his attack on the World 
Trade Center.

The viper of misguided Islam, hiding in the 
mountains of Pakistan and just out of reach 
of U.S. troops, praised the heartless killers he 
sent to rain terror on New York and Washing-
ton as martyrs to his cause.

As usual, he urges young men to take up the 
banner of jihad and sacrifice their lives, but 
make no suggestion he’d go himself. Such 
a pity.

Bin Laden may go down in history as one of 
the most misguided and monstrous figures of 
our time. His quest for world domination and 
his vision of a world by the sword forced to 
accept Islam goes against all that is Holy — in 
any version of The Book.

The West cannot claim purity here. Over the 
centuries, far too much blood has been shed 
in God’s name. Christians have slain natives, 
heretics, nonbelievers, Muslims and each 
other in the name of their God. 

But the world needs to move beyond that, 
and most of us in the West have. Today, Prot-
estants and Catholics work together in Ireland. 
The church has renounced persecution and 
declared that Jews do not have to convert to 
see God. 

Bin Laden represents a tiny minority in the 
Islamic world. His vision of victory includes 
world domination. His website urges the 
United States to submit to its fate and accept 
Islam.

He and his allies would institute a harsh rule 
that no more typifies the average Muslim’s 
belief than the Irish Republican Army or the 
Ku Klux Klan typify Christianity.

‘Gentle’ chimes just bug her
It’s frustrating when something 

supposed to be soothing is unbear-
ably irritating. I feel that way about 
the wind chimes hanging over the 
balcony outside our bedroom door.

The chimes have a sweet tone. 
Usually. When you’re working 
outside in the yard or sitting on the 
back patio, their gentle “tinkle” has 
a soothing sound. 

But when you’re trying to think 
(as in writing this column) or go to 
sleep, the sound can be more than a 
little irritating. 

Today, the breeze is brisk and 
the “tinkling” sounds more like 
“clanging.”

-ob-
What was he thinking? Can O.J. 

really be that dumb? 
The details are trickling in and 

I’m sure we’re going to be subjected 
to at least a week of nonstop drivel 
about what he claims was a “sting” 
operation. Whether it was or not, is 
it really worth the networks’ time to 
go on and on about it? 

O.J. Simpson is not famous be-
cause of his great accomplishments. 
He is infamous because of his con-
nection to a horrific event.

-ob-
My brother Bill sends me the fun-

niest and most interesting e-mails.
I’ve neglected to always give 

him proper credit, so the following 

comes with a disclaimer: these are 
not original to me – I stole them.

• In the 1400s, there was a law in 
England that allowed a man to beat 
his wife with a stick as long as it was 
no thicker than his thumb. Hence the 
saying, “rule of thumb.”

• Many years ago in Scotland a 
new game was invented. Someone 
decree, “Gentlemen only – Ladies 
forbidden,” ... and GOLF was 
born.

• Did you know that 28 percent of 
Africa is wilderness? And 38 per-
cent of America is still wilderness?

• The average number of people 
airborne over the U.S. at any given 
hour is 61,000.

• Half of all Americans live within 
50 miles of their birthplace. (I do.)

• In Shakespeare’s time, mat-
tresses were secured on bed frames 
by ropes. When the ropes were 
pulled, the bed was tightened. That’s 
where the phrase, “Goodnight, sleep 

tight” came from.
-ob-

 Tomato season is winding down. 
We’re canning just a few at a time, 
’cause that seems to be how they are 
ripening. A few at a time.

Jim and I have an agreement. I 
scald a batch of tomatoes, slip the 
skins and put them in a kettle before 
I go to work. When he gets home, he 
will boil and can them, usually about 
three to four pints at a time.

The tea kettle is whistling, so 
it’s time to do my share of today’s 
project.

To the Editor:
Decatur County has a longtime 

tradition of providing the best 
home-owned carnival in the area — 
which could not happened without 
volunteers. As with any organiza-
tion, there will be criticism and 
misunderstandings. This year was 
no exception.

While preferring to not drag prob-
lems into the public arena, Steve 
Haynes’ editorial, while written 
with the intention of causing con-
troversy, must be addressed for the 
public’s peace of mind. 

First and foremost, the rides at 
the carnival are safe. They are in-
spected and maintained every year. 
Everyone who works at the fair is 
concerned about safety. The safety 
issue stems from a fair board mem-
ber and a county commissioner.

Throughout the years, there have 
been close calls with vehicles driv-
ing over the train track while the 
train is running. Last year, a di-
sastrous collision was narrowly 
avoided between the train and a 
pickup. 

The Amusement Authority re-
quested that the crossings be locked 
while the train was running. The fair 
board voted to lock the gates, not 
allow any parking inside the tracks 
and tow anyone parks there after 6 
p.m. Vehicles could come and go 
during the day as needed. There was 
to be one key, so that safety could be 
controlled. 

There was a discrepancy over 
the unlocking of the gate during the 
fund-raising barbecue. The agree-
ment was that Amusement Author-
ity would unlock the gate to allow 
transportation of the food from 
the 4-H Building to the Livestock 
Building. That upset a fair board 
member and in the end a commis-
sioner ended up with the key to the 
lock during the rest of the fair. 

Things get blown out of pro-
portion or misconstrued. When it 
comes down to getting verbally 
and physically attacked by 4-H 
parents over nonexistent issues, 
then it is time to take a step back 
and re-evaluate the situation and its 
worth. Train operators and passen-
gers who witnessed previous close 
calls expressed their gratitude that 
the gate had been locked.

Another miscommunication 
between the Amusement Authority 
and the commissioners was shutting 
down the train during the Livestock 
Building dedication. The authority 
has shut down the train for certain 
occasions and had planned on doing 
so again. Amusement should have 
informed the commissioners of its 
decision and the commissioners 
should have requested or inquired 
about it instead of demanding it.

A commissioner also said that 
Amusement Authority members 
have been trouble for 20 years and 
everyone needed to go. Yes, new 
blood is needed. Everyone Amuse-
ment Authority member has tried to 
get new members as others retired 
over the years with very little suc-
cess. No one wants to commit the 

Local banks still making loans

time and effort that it requires. It 
is a big job and one that demands 
personal sacrifice and money. Every 
member who has contributed to 
the fair has spent time away from 
family, jobs and used their own 
money towards improvements on 
the midway.

The Amusement Authority also 
was questioned on the matter of its 
books. Contrary to what a commis-
sioner says, the books have always 
been available. They are on file 
at Warren Bainter’s office, with 
all money accounted for. A report 
has been given to the Chamber of 
Commerce office for the Chamber’s 
annual meeting every year with a 
list of receipts and improvements 
made during the year. An Amuse-
ment Authority member has been to 
the Oberlin Rotary Club to give an 
update. No secrets. A great way to 
find out what is going on at the fair-
ground is to help on weekend and 
evenings starting in the spring.

There seems to be too many 
other than Amusement Authority 
members who want to be chiefs. 
The nice part about the Amusement 
Authority was that no one wanted to 
be chief; everyone did their job and 
worked together. There just weren’t 
enough members to do more.

The 2007 fair was another record 
setter. While the gross receipts may 
seem like a lot of money, the fair is 
expensive to run. Even with most 
communities surrounding Oberlin 
having their own home-owned car-
nivals, Oberlin is still considered the 
best in the area. Yes, new rides are 
needed, but it takes money, lots of it. 
Used rides are in high demand since 
many smaller towns have decided to 
start their own carnivals.

To see where the money has 
gone, take a look at the numerous 
improvements on the midway. The 
goal was to make the midway as low 
maintenance as possible. 

The carnival at the 2007 fair 
grossed $72,954 and had $45,798 
in expenses: carnival supplies, 
$709; supplies, $510; fuel, $239; 
annual fee, $40; toys, $11,600; 
labor, $3,313 (cleaning,  mowing, 
toy runners, trash, general and con-
cession workers, such as local youth 
groups and the DCHS Singers); 
advertisement, $1.306; spraying 
rounds, $330; ice, $335; rent to the 
fair board, $5,471; utilities, $664; 
and sales tax, $4,596. This is as of 
Sept. 15. We also had $28,376 in 
ticket sales.

The reporting on the insurance 
issue was incorrect. The day before 
the county commissioners talked 
about that was the only attempt 
made to contact an Amusement 
Authority member, who happened 
to be out of town that week. The 
insurance that the carnival has is 
expensive and hard to find. The 
Amusement Authority has tried 
to find full coverage without suc-

cess, however we do have liability 
insurance. 

The Amusement Authority paid 
$6,080 for insurance this year, the 
vast majority of the total insurance 
paid for the fair. We are lucky to be 
grandfathered in with the insur-
ance company that we have. Newer 
home-owned carnivals have had a 
difficult time finding insurance, if 
at all. If there are any questions, we 
have purchased the insurance here 
from Fredrickson Insurance.

The “rumbling of discontent” 
has been circulating for years by 
uninformed people. We were under 
the impression that there was better 
communication with the fair board 
in the previous years. If there was a 
problem, surely the commissioners 
or fair board would have addressed 
the issue. A perfect time would have 
been the fair board meetings when 
Amusement Authority members 
attended. In previous years, the fair 
board and Amusement Authority 
have had the same goals in mind, 
which is to provide a safe and fun 
fair for everyone.

Amusement authority members 
have never worked at the fair-
grounds for glory, money, authority 
or prestige. There is none of that at 
the fairgrounds. The countless hours 
spent there were for our children, 
family and friends, and because it 
was the right thing to do by giving to 
the community. No one expected a 
pat on the back or even a thank you. 
When tough decisions are made for 
the safety of the fair, people should 
have the respect to ask why they 
were made before flying off the 
handle or spreading rumors.

Every volunteer and business that 
has donated and supported the fair is 
important, from the two-hour shift 
to the many weekends and evenings 
throughout the year others put in. 

Each year it has gotten harder to 
find volunteers. Many are dedicated 
in supporting the fair, but more in 
the community need to step up and 
do their part. 

Don’t wait to be asked. Don’t 
assume you aren’t needed. You are 
needed!! 

No one on the Amusement Au-
thority thought they were indis-
pensable. We have no doubt that 
the fair will go on. We want our fair 
to continue. 

Sometimes it takes a shakeup to 
make things happen. We encourage 
everyone to step forward and do 
their part. It’s a challenge. Are you 
ready?  We may be a small commu-
nity, but we can work together and 
make it a successful one.

There is a reason we are called 
“The World’s Best Home-owned 
Carnival.” We’d keep it that way.

Former Amusement Author-
ity members: Jason Fortin, Kelsey 
Gallentine, Kristi Gallentine, Lynn 
Groneweg, Peggy Ream, Ward 
Votapka, Ray Ward

Group says rides at fair safe
Letters to the Editor

Let not your heart be trou-
bled: ye believe in God, be-
lieve also in me. 

John 14:1

From the Bible

Serving Oberlin and Decatur County since 1879
USPS 401-600

170 S. Penn Ave., Oberlin, Kan.  67749-2243   

Published each Wednesday by Haynes Publish-
ing Co., 170 S. Penn Ave., Oberlin, Kan.  67749.  
Periodicals mail postage paid at Oberlin, Kan.  
67749.

Steve and Cynthia Haynes, publishers
Official newspaper of Oberlin, Jennings, Nor-
catur, Dresden and Decatur County. Member of 
the Kansas Press Association, National News-
paper Association, Colorado Press Association, 
Nebraska Press Association and Inland Press 
Association.

Subscriptions: One year, $33 (tax included) in Decatur, Norton,  
Rawlins, Sheridan, Thomas and Red Willow counties; $38 (tax 
included) elsewhere in Kansas; $42  elsewhere in the U.S. Foreign 
subscriptions, $50-$250 (in US dollars only)  extra per year (except 
APO/FPO). POSTMASTER:  Send change of address to 170 S. 
Penn Ave., Oberlin, Kan.  67749-2243.

   Office hours:  8:30 a.m.- 5:30 p.m. Mon.-Fri.
(Also open most Saturdays when someone is in.)

Phone:  (785) 475-2206          Fax (785) 475-2800
E-mail:  oberlinherald@nwkansas.com

Nor’West Newspapers
STAFF

Steve Haynes.......................................... editor
Kimberly  Davis......................managing editor
Mary Lou Olson.......................... society editor
Judy Jordan....................................proofreader
Carolyn Kelley-Plotts.......................columnist
Cynthia Haynes....................business manager
David Bergling................ advertising manager
Pat Cozad..........................want ads/circulation
Karla Jones...................advertising production
Joan Betts.......................................... historian
Jim Merriott...............................sports reporter

  The Oberlin Herald —

Opinion Page
129th Year, Number 38	 Wednesday, September 19, 2007

Out Back
By  Carolyn Sue Kelley-Plotts

cplotts@nwkansas.com

The Oberlin Herald encourages 
Letters to the Editor on any topic 
of public interest. Letters should be 
brief, clear and to the point. They 
must be signed and carry the address 
and phone number of the author.
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To the Editor: 
Recent headlines might lead you 

to believe that money for home 
mortgages has dried up. The truth 
is community banks have money to 
lend whether it is to homeowners for 
new purchases, to refinance existing 
mortgages, other consumer loans, 
commercial or agricultural needs. 
Community banks are weathering 
the credit storm because we are 
well-run, highly capitalized and 
among the most highly regulated 
financial institutions in the coun-
try. Our depositors’ money is safe 
with us. 

Community banks are conserva-
tive lenders. While in recent years, 
some lenders have been more con-
cerned with which loan was best for 
them, community banks like ours 
have always been concerned with 

which loan is best for our customer. 
We don’t just want to make a loan 
and go on to the next person; we 
want an ongoing relationship and to 
get residential mortgage customers 
into a home that they can afford and 
afford to keep. 

The Independent Community 
Bankers of America, the national 
trade association that represents 
5,000 community banks of all 
sizes and charter types throughout 
the country, reports that nearly 90 
percent of mortgages made through 
community banks that do business 
with ICBA Mortgage (a subsidiary 
of ICBA) are owner-occupied and 
have a delinquency rate below the 
national rate for residential proper-
ties. 

While we currently are hearing 
a lot about woes of big financial 

4a sh 38.indd   4 9/17/07   11:19:43 PM


